The meeting of the Board of Directors of the Washington Township Hospital CALL TO ORDER Development Corporation was held on July 26, 2016 in the Board Room of Washington Hospital, 2000 Mowry Avenue, Fremont, California. Chairman Sah called the meeting to order at 7:34 am.

Present: Russ Blowers, Shirley Buschke, Miro Garcia, Gloria Villasana Fuerniss, ROLL CALL Benn Sah, M.D., Nancy Farber, Chief Executive Officer

Absent: None

Also present: Kimberly Hartz, Sr. Associate Administrator, Ambulatory Care Services; Tina Nunez, Associate Administrator, Ambulatory Care Services; Chris Henry, Associate Administrator/CFO; Michael Engle, Sr. Director Ambulatory Care Services; Vanessa Terrasas, Recording Secretary, Doug Penner, WTMF COO, Martin Alsip, WTMF CFO, Nicholas Kozachenko, Esq.

A motion was made by Director Blowers, seconded by Director Garcia to approve APPROVAL OF the minutes of the meeting of June 13, 2016. The motion was carried by the MINUTES OF following vote:

June 13, 2016

Ayes: Directors Blowers, Buschke, Garcia and Sah

Noes: None

Abstain: Director Fuerniss

Absent: None

Ms. Farber noted that the Morris Hyman Critical Care Pavilion is on budget and on PRESIDENT & CHIEF schedule to be completed in 2018. Once completed, the pavilion will house a larger EXECUTIVE OFFICER emergency room and expanded intensive care and coronary care units and will REPORT provide space for 68 additional private medical/surgical beds.

Ms. Farber discussed the Magnet Site Visit that took place June $27^{th} - 29^{th}$. She explained that the initial designation received in 2011, is a four-year status and hospitals must reapply and be surveyed every four years to maintain Magnet status. Ms. Farber noted surveyors from the American Nursing Credentialing Center (ANCC) were onsite to verify that Magnet is being practiced and were particularly interested in the nursing services and nursing areas. The surveyors were impressed with Washington's operations with special emphasis on the simulation lab. Magnet Board will meet in the next couple of months and will communicate to us whether we received Magnet redesignation.

Ms. Farber announced that the Joint Commission mock survey is scheduled for August 16th - 18th. The actual Joint Commission survey is anticipated to take place in the summer of 2017.

Ms. Farber talked about the Institute for Safe Medication Practices (ISMP) site visit that took place July 19th - 21st. The ISMP is dedicated to medication error prevention and safe medication use and is modeled after the Joint Commission's National Patient Safety Goals. During the site visit, a review of Washington's process around medication flow was examined and overall, the survey visit went well and ISMP provided recommendations on improvements.

Washington Township Hospital Development Corporation July 26, 2016 Page 2

Ms. Farber informed the Board that she met with the CEO Delvecchio Finley of Alameda Health System to discuss the potential partnership for a psychiatric clinic. Ms. Farber noted almost all psychological clinics are in north Alameda County and stressed the need for facilities in southern Alameda County.

PRESIDENT & CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER REPORT CONT'D

Ms. Farber gave an update on the Strategic Planning Process for the hospital and stated that a strategic plan is being designed for the next 3 years and allows for flexibility given the changing market.

Ms. Farber announced that the multilevel parking garage for physicians, employees and volunteers, will be opening on August 8th. She noted that testing of the new rooftop helipad operation is scheduled for later in the week. Transition to the new parking garage is scheduled and includes various employee parking lot access closures around the hospital campus.

In accordance with Sections 1461, 1462, 32106 and 32155 of the California Health & ADJOURN TO Safety Code and Sections 54962 and 54954.5 of the California Government Code, Chairman Sah adjourned the meeting to closed session at 7:58 a.m.

CLOSED SESSION

Chairman Sah adjourned the meeting to open session at 9:18 a.m. He reported that in its closed session, the Board of Directors considered the matter identified as Agenda Item VI-1. The Board of Directors approved of the Settlement between Hillhouse Construction and DEVCO concerning the construction project at the Newark Clinic.

Director Buschke moved to accept the settlement between Hillhouse Construction and DEVCO. On a second from Director Blowers, the motion was carried with the following vote:

ADJOURN TO OPEN SESSION/ACTION ITEMS – Hillhouse Construction, WTMF Budget Estimate FY 2016/17, DEVCO Budget Estimate FY 2016/17

Ayes: Directors Blowers, Buschke, Fuerniss, Garcia and Sah

Noes: None Abstain: None Absent: None

The Washington Township Medical Foundation Budget Estimate for fiscal year 2016/17 was presented for approval. The budget included total operating revenue of \$36,840,533 and total expenses of \$55,457,748 for a budgeted net loss of \$18,617,215. The Capital Budget is \$90,486.

Director Blowers moved to accept the Washington Township Medical Foundation Budget Estimate for fiscal year 2016/17. On a second from Director Buschke, the motion was carried with the following vote:

Aves: Directors Blowers, Buschke, Fuerniss, Garcia and Sah

Noes: None Absent: None Abstain: None Washington Township Hospital Development Corporation July 26, 2016 Page 3

The Washington Township Hospital Development Corporation Budget Estimate for fiscal year 2016/17 was presented for approval. The budget included total operating revenue of \$29,761,644 and total expenses of \$28,865,250 for a budgeted net loss of \$178,205. The Capital Budget is \$417,379.

ADJOURN TO OPEN SESSION/ACTION ITEMS CONT'D—Hillhouse Construction

Director Garcia moved to accept the Washington Township Hospital Development Corporation Budget Estimate for fiscal year 2016/17. On a second from Director Fuerniss, the motion was carried with the following vote:

ADJOURN TO OPEN SESSION/ACTION ITEMS CONT'D – Hillhouse Construction, WTMF Budget Estimate FY 2016/17, DEVCO Budget Estimate FY 2016/17

Ayes: Directors Blowers, Buschke, Fuerniss, Garcia and Sah

Noes: None Absent: None Abstain: None

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:22 a.m. The next *ADJOURNMENT* meeting is currently scheduled for August 29, 2016 at 7:30a.m.

Benn Sah, M.D.

Chair

Russ Blowers Secretary